

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting –April 13, 2010
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on April 13, 2010, at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
MR.  TROY INGERSOLL, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 5




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MS.  CAROL A. HILSON





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER





Member Residing in District No. 1

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Ingersoll called the meeting to order.  Students from F. K. Sweet Elementary led the Pledge of Allegiance and presented a musical selection.
PUBLIC HEARING

Proposed Adoption of New Policy for Domestic or Sexual Violence Leave, and Amendments to Policies #6.50 – Leave of Absence, #6.502 – Approval of Leaves, #6.59 – Alcohol and Drug-Free Workplace, #6.60 – Drug and Alcohol Testing, #8.80 – Records Retention and Disposal

Chairman Ingersoll opened the public hearing to receive comments from the audience on a proposed new policy and proposed amendments to policies as listed above.  There were no comments received from the public.  The public hearing was then closed.


Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board approve



new policy entitled Domestic or Sexual Violence Leave




and amendments to policies #6.50, #6.502, #6.59, #6.60,




and #8.80 as presented (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 5-0).

MINUTES

March 9 and 23, 2010

Action:

There was a motion to approve the minutes for March 9



and March 23, 2010 as presented (Hensley/Carvelli/




Carried 5-0).  
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

 1.  AG F P & L Rebate Presentation for Ice Storage Project at St. Lucie West Centennial High ($420,000)
Mr. Lou Zorzi, representative from Florida Power & Light Company, presented the Board with a check in the amount of $420,000.  This amount represented the amount of energy savings realized at St. Lucie West Centennial High School for its ice storage project, one of many future projects/savings to come.      
2.  JK Student Council Report on Haiti Relief Activities
Assistant Principals Tybule Saint-Louis (SLW Centennial High), Joseph Noel (Lincoln Park Academy), and Alex Oge (PSL High), introduced a group of student leaders who they had worked with to develop and subsequently lead a fundraiser to help victims who had survived a devastating earthquake in Haiti during the month of January, 2010.   After describing the three phase plan of action and summarizing the district's total contribution ($21,499.39 monetary funds; $11,000 non-perishable; $6,195.02 total pending processing), a check  was presented to the American Red Cross (North Treasure Coast Chapter) on behalf of the entire St. Lucie County School Board family.  
3.  JK Presentation on "Grads in the Outfield" Event
In celebration of their academic work done over the past twelve years, Linda Fitzpatrick from Keiser University and Ryan Strickland from the New York/St. Lucie Mets talked about a plan to honor and entertain all 2010 graduating seniors at Digital Domain Stadium by providing a safe and free evening of movies and great "give-aways".  Mr. Lannon informed board members that he would provide them with a detailed plan of the event and thanked those involved in this beneficial and wonderful outreach activity.
 4.  JK Sunrise & Downtown Kiwanis Clubs, St. Lucie County Fair Committee Presentations
Joint fundraising efforts of the Fort Pierce Sunrise and Downtown Kiwanis Clubs provided prizes and monetary donations to schools for their participation in the 2010 St. Lucie County Fair School Display Program.  Past President Roger Priest and Secretary F. Joe Mazur, III, presented checks totaling $3,450 to winning schools.  Forest Grove Middle School was the first place and People's Choice award winner this year.
The St. Lucie County Education Foundation also received a donation of $1,000 from the Kiwanis Clubs, an annual partnership for the benefit of students and teachers.

5.  OR United Way Campaign Awards 2009-2010

Mrs. Karen Knapp, CEO of United Way, assisted by Mrs. Susan Helm-Smith, RSVP Coordinator,      presented schools with 2009-10 United Way Campaign awards for their fundraising efforts that totaled $60,015.37. 
6.  OR St. Lucie County "Business Partners of the Year 2010"

Ms. Kathie Schmidt, Director of Career and Technical Education, recognized the St. Lucie County 2010 Business Partners of the Year:  Keiser University and Walmart Distribution Center.  Keiser University was unanimously nominated for their generous support and overall role as "goodwill ambassadors" for the district.  Walmart Distribution Center was recognized for their generous monetary donations, sponsorship of literacy programs, and staff time for mentoring and tutoring programs.

Addendum 29. President's National Volunteer Service Award Winner – Robert Preston, Port St. Lucie High
This agenda item was postponed.

CTA REPORT 

CTA/CU President Vanessa Tillman encouraged everyone to contact their Florida's legislators and tell them to vote (no) against SB6, a bill designed to eliminate teacher tenure, multi-year contracts for all new teachers; it also tied teacher pay and recertification to students' performance on tests.   It was stressed by Ms. Tillman that SB 6, if approved, would adversely affect the entire community as well as the state of Florida.
CWA REPORT

No report.
SCHEDULED SPEAKER

7. Jennifer Wilson

Ms. Jennifer Wilson, daughter of Mrs. Betty Wilson, asked the Board to review her Mother's request for rehire following a retirement absence of 30 days that had been turned down by her immediate supervisor.  Ms. Wilson stated this was an injustice toward her Mother.  Following her comments, Chairman Ingersoll thanked Ms. Wilson for speaking on behalf of her mother and thanked Mrs. Wilson (who was in the audience) for her service of many years.
CONSENT AGENDA 


Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board approve consent



agenda items #8 through #24 as presented (Carvelli/Hensley/




Carried 5-0). 
 8.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves

 9.  SR Letter of Understanding with CTA: Summer School
10. SR Letter of Understanding with CWA: Summer School

11. TB Payment of Bills 03.31.10
12. TB Monthly Financial Report 03.31.10
13. TB Budget Amendment #7 – Capital Project #2
14. TB Budget Amendment #8 - Debt Service #2 
15. TB ITB 10-17 Microsoft School Agreement Software Provider
16. TB RFP 10-15 Banking Services

17. TB Property Casualty Insurance Program Renewal

18. OR Education 2020 Virtual Classroom/Web Adm. and Prof. Development Services Software Purchase
19. CT Floresta Elementary NEED Youth Awards Trip to Washington, D. C. – June 25-28, 2010
20. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement (PSA) with A+ Associated Therapy Professionals, Inc.
21. BS Amendment to PSA with Marguerite G. Young for Hospitalized/Homebound Instruction 2009-10
22. AG Work Authorization with OCI Associates, Inc., - Chiller Plant Replacement at Rivers Edge Elementary
23. AG Project Agreement with Paul Jacquin & Sons, Inc., for Village Green Elementary

24. DH Resolution – Value Adjustment Board Appointment(s)

OTHER BUSINESS

25. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Penalty, & Final Orders #213 (2008-09)

       and #80 - # 109 (2009-10)


Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board approve



Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Penalty,



and Final Orders #213, and #80 through #109 as presented 



(Hensley/Hilson/Carried 5-0).
26. CT Village Green Elementary Proposal for Name Change
Superintendent Lannon reminded the Board that last spring, Village Green Elementary was given the opportunity to create a new magnet program.  This effort was spearheaded by Principal Patricia Galloway whose efforts had garnered significant staff and community support.  It was understood at that time, that the name of the school needed to reflect the theme of the magnet program.  School focus groups and leadership teams were organized and met to discuss and recommend name changes.  The top three names were submitted to the Superintendent who, in turn, recommended the following name. 


Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board accept the



proposed name change from Village Green Elementary to




Village Green Environmental Studies School (Miller/Carvelli/




Carried 5-0).
SUPERINTENDENT AND STAFF REPORTS ON SELECTED TOPICS

27.  AG Update on Implementation of Energy Conservation Strategies

Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Facilities & Maintenance, had assembled an "energy advisory team, the members of which presented a comprehensive report on real, measurable goals to reduce total energy consumption and create a healthier educational environment for staff and students.  The team's methodology consisted of 1) improving student/staff awareness of energy conservation, 2) installing infrastructure to measure energy consumption, 3) establishing each site's current operational condition, 4) verifying design and installation, 5) providing controls over HVAC, lighting, water and gas infrastructure systems, and 6) monitoring trend changes for estimated payback and future energy budgeting. 
Board members were very impressed with the collaboration, expertise, and collective good will of the team.  Energy was a hot topic in the community and civic leaders were beginning to recognize the school district as a forerunner in green technology with its automated building services systems, "cruise control" programming, power monitoring, and thermal (ice) storage.
Following Mr. Gilbert's report, the Chairman recessed the meeting at approximately 8:32 p.m.  Meeting was then reconvened at 8:37 p.m.

28.  ML Update on Implementation of 2009-10 Budget Savings, Strategies for 2010-11 

Superintendent Lannon and Assistant Superintendent/CFO Tim Bargeron provided the Board with preliminary budget information for 2011-12.   It was "feared" that many school district jobs would be lost if Florida did not find additional revenue to replace federal stimulus dollars that would run out in 2011-12.  There was a great deal of uncertainty, legislators had slowed down the budget process and there were no absolute numbers known at this time.  The Board was scheduled to meet in executive session to discuss philosophical direction.  
ATTORNEY’S REPORT

No report.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS

Mrs. Hensley informed board members that she had attended meetings in Tallahassee a couple of times recently—there was nothing positive to report. 

Dr. Miller reminded everyone that the St. Lucie County Education Foundation Scholarship Ceremony was scheduled for May 6, 2010 at 5:30 p.m. at the Pelican Yacht Club in Fort Pierce.  She also mentioned that the "principal shadowing days" were coming up on May 10-12, 2010 with a "feedback" breakfast scheduled for May 13 at Fort Pierce Central High's Cobra Cafe at 7:30 a.m.

Ms. Hilson asked that everyone contact their legislators to tell them to vote no on SB 6—this was an extremely destructive bill.

Dr. Carvelli talked about the St. Lucie County Schools Youth Golf series and upcoming tournament.  There were twelve families currently participating; everything was going very well.  He expressed appreciation to PGA for their sponsorship.
Mr. Ingersoll thanked Big Brothers Big Sisters for the best ever Taste of St. Lucie event that was recently held in Fort Pierce.

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were no unscheduled speakers.
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Ingersoll adjourned the April 13, 2010 regular meeting at approximately 9:27 p.m.
























